

KRIS W. KOBACH
ATTORNEY GENERAL

МЕМОRIAL HALL 120 SW 10TH AVE., 2ND FLOOR ТОРЕКА, KS 66612-1597 (785) 296-2215 • FAX (785) 296-6296 WWW.AG.KS.GOV

February 6, 2023

Ms. Danielle Gray Executive Vice President Walgreens Boots Alliance, Inc. 108 Wilmot Road Deerfield, IL 60015

Dear Ms. Gray:

I have become aware of your company's recently announced plan to provide abortifacients through its mail-order pharmacy business. As the chief law enforcement officer in Kansas, I am writing to advise you that this plan is illegal, and Kansas will not hesitate to enforce the law.

I recognize that an ends-justify-the-means administration in the White House and the U.S. Department of Justice has gone to great lengths to obscure the issue. But the law is straightforward: under 18 U.S.C. § 1461 (2018), it is illegal to knowingly mail any "article or thing designed, adapted, or intended for producing abortion"; it is also illegal to mail any "article, instrument, substance, drug, medicine, or thing which is advertised or described in a manner calculated to lead another to use or apply it for producing abortion."

This is a federal criminal statute, of course. And, ordinarily, the national government's steadfast determination not to enforce the law would be the end of things. But § 1461 is not a normal criminal statute because it can be enforced by an ordinary private-party lawsuit under the Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt Organizations Act. *See* 18 U.S.C. § 1964(c) (2018); *see also id.* § 1961(1) (defining "racketeering activity" to include violations of § 1461).

I note too that, insofar as you are dispensing mifepristone, Kansas law requires that drug to only be "administered by or in the same room and in the physical presence of the physician who prescribed, dispensed or otherwise provided the drug to the patient." Kan.

Stat. Ann. § 65-4a10(b)(1). Similarly, other abortifacient drugs must be "given to the patient by or in the same room and in the physical presence of the physician who prescribed, dispensed, or otherwise provided the drug." *Id.* Mail-order prescriptions are inconsistent with this requirement.

The federal government's attempts to make abortifacients available through the mail despite this law are plainly exercises in motivated reasoning. First, the FDA used the COVID-19 pandemic as an excuse to ignore the law and authorize by-mail dispensation of these pills. Now, the Department of Justice has issued an opinion that ties itself in knots trying to explain away § 1461's prohibitions.²

No self-respecting lawyer would read the law in such a way that is clearly inconsistent with its plain meaning. President Biden is beholden to the country's most extreme proabortion voices, who constantly advocate for expanding the abortion regime without any consideration of legality or even women's safety. But nothing requires you to join him. The law says what it says. I encourage you to follow it.

Sincerely

Krłs Kobach Attorney General

¹ Letter from Janet Woodcock, Acting Commissioner, USFDA to Maureen G. Phipps, CEO, Am. Coll. of Obstetricians & Gynecologists & William Grobman, President, Society for Maternal-Fetal Medicine (Apr. 12, 2021), available at https://twitter.com/ACOGAction/status/1381781110980501512/photo/1.

² Office of Legal Counsel, Application of the Comstock Act to the Mailing of Prescription Drugs that Can Be Used for Abortions (Dec. 23, 2022), *available at* https://www.justice.gov/d9/opinions/attachments/2023/01/03/2022-12-23_-_comstock_act_1.pdf.